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November 16, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council legislation authorizing the execution of the second of two new interlocal agreements for jail services.  The Council approved the first agreement between King County and the City of Seattle on September 26, 2011 with Ordinance 17199.  This current legislation would authorize the Executive to sign the attached agreement, in substantially similar form, with up to 23 “extension” cities.  A list of these extension cities is found in Attachment A. This new agreement runs through 2020, replacing the current contract that runs through 2016.  It is tailored for extension cities that have other contracting relationships for their jail needs and do not intend to use King County as their primary jail.  Consequently, it emphasizes flexibility for all parties, maintaining current working partnerships, and providing opportunities to shape new arrangements in the future to meet our mutual needs. 
As highlighted in the King County Strategic Plan, it is our priority to work with cities to strengthen partnerships to improve services and to identify opportunities to be more efficient through contracting.  Over the past two years, our partnership with the Jail Agreement Administration Group (JAG) has contributed to several key accomplishments aligned with these priorities.  These accomplishments include ending the siting process for a new jail in North or East King County, revising the jail fees in 2011, convening the Regional Jail Group, and executing a long term jail agreement with the City of Seattle.  This partnership also resulted in developing two new contracting options for the extension cities in addition to a third option of maintaining their current agreement that runs through 2016. 

These three options provide the extension cities with a range of choices that align with their differing needs.  One of the options (“New 2030 Agreement”) also meets the County’s requirement under the current contract to provide an opportunity for extension cities to consider an arrangement similar to the one with the City of Seattle.  The three options are highlighted below as well as summarized side-by-side in the summary comparison document attached:

· New 2030 Agreement:  This option is modeled after the long term agreement developed by King County and the City of Seattle.  Under this option, the County will charge lower and more predictable rates along with a 19-year commitment to make jail beds available in line with the city’s historical use of the County jail for its contract misdemeanor population.  A contract city that chooses this option is committing to a minimum use of beds (“floor”) and to contributing funding for the construction of any new jail capacity proportional to its use of County jail beds.  Both the County and the contracting city are committing to a more durable agreement as termination can only occur through mutual agreement or by material breach of a party.  

· New 2020 Agreement (Enclosed):  This option is designed to replace the agreement that currently runs through 2016 and provide the most flexibility.  Under this option, contract cities in the aggregate would have access to beds in the King County jail through 2020.  The number of beds for all cities is capped at 75 between 2012 and 2016 and re-set at the County’s discretion each year thereafter through 2020 based on factors such as availability of jail space.  Compared to the 2030 agreement, this shorter term agreement has no requirement for minimum use of jail beds or for a contribution to capital costs for jail expansion.  Its termination provisions are also easier than the 2030 agreement for both parties to exercise.  Along with this more flexible commitment, the booking and daily fees are higher than the first option.  However, because of improvements in the rate model, these fees are lower than the current agreement although the surcharges for special services (e.g., medical, psychiatric, and 1:1 guarding) would be the same for all options.  Finally, this option includes many technical refinements contained in the 2030 agreement that clarify definitions, improve predictability of fees in the future years, and ease administration for both parties.
· Stay with Current Agreement:  This option would maintain the current extension jail services agreement which expires at the end of 2016.  

To date, 16 of the 23 extension cities have indicated their intent to sign the 2020 Agreement.  

Most of these cities have many contracting arrangements that meet their jail needs for at least the next five years.  With its improved rate structure, greater predictability of fees, and other refinements, the New 2020 Agreement supports the interest of these cities to use King County as one of these arrangements, although not their primary jail or booking facility.  For the County, this agreement maintains contracting partnerships that cumulatively help make use of existing jail space, provide a steady stream of revenue, and allow flexibility for managing jail capacity in the future.

The many accomplishments over the past two years would not have been possible without the JAG.  I appreciate the JAG members’ willingness to challenge existing assumptions and to explore solutions that address our individual needs and the needs of the region.  Whether through the Regional Jail Group, JAG, or other forums, we can build on our recent successes to anticipate future jail needs and update our contracting arrangements to meet these needs.  The New 2020 Agreement is an important milestone on this journey.
To execute this agreement by the end of the year, we have asked interested cities to move forward with the process of seeking approval from their respective Councils as quickly as possible.  I urge your early consideration of the attached ordinance.  If you have any questions regarding this agreement or the overall approach to jail contracting, please contact Claudia Balducci, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 

206-296-1268, or Carrie S. Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives in the Executive Office, at 206-263-9634.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Cindy Domingo, Acting Chief of Staff

  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council  

Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)
Rhonda Berry, Assistant County Executive Office, KCEO
Carrie S. Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO

Sung Yang, Chief of Staff, KCEO

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Claudia Balducci, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services
David Fleming, Director, Public Health-Seattle and King County
Jail Advisory Group
